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ACCORDING TO THE programming the-
ory, the future development of

chronic diseases is written in genes,
but, even more, in intrauterine growth
(fetal origin hypothesis) (1). Any stress
in terms of postnatal accelerated
growth (compared with the expected
rates “proportional” to body size)
would result in earlier signs (at first)
and symptoms (later on) of chronic-
degenerative disorders.

This hypothesis lacks complete sci-
entific evidence in humans. Currently,
we have the retrospective data from the
Barker group (1) and elegant animal
studies (2) but no clear evidence in
humans followed from the first stages
of development through the life span.

The study on preterms by Lucas’
group gives us for the first time human
evidence that lower nutrient intakes,
and the consequent slower growth
rates in postnatal life, might favorably
program healthy outcomes in later life
(3). One hundred and ten preterm in-
fants were randomized to receive a
lower nutrient diet (expressed banked/
fresh human milk or a standard for-
mula) and 106 preterm infants were
fed a nutrient enriched diet (higher in
energy, protein and micronutrients).
The diets were continued until the in-
fants weighed 2000 grams or were dis-
charged from hospital. At adolescence
(13–16 years), those subjects who had
received a lower nutrient diet had 20%
lower fasting 32–33 split proinsulin
concentrations (a marker of insulin re-
sistance) than did subjects who had
received a nutrient enriched diet. Even
more intriguing, fasting 32–33 split
proinsulin concentrations were associ-

ated with greater weight gain in the
first two weeks of life, independent of
any clinical and/or demographic con-
founder and irrespective of whether the
growth of the fetus was impaired.

Thus, we now have a randomized
trial showing that relative undernutri-
tion in early life could have positive
effects, in contrast to the less favorable
outcome observed in the case of diets
associated with early rapid growth.
The crucial window appears to be the
first two weeks of life, a slightly longer
period than standard antibiotic therapy.
Should we refer to dietary components
as “drug-like” compounds, able to act
upon hormones, growth factors and in-
termediate metabolites so as to influ-
ence health outcomes years and years
later? And should we be prepared to
accept the idea of nutritional predesti-
nation leaving us such a narrow time
frame to interpret and understand the
most advantageous dietary supply for
each infant according to his/her condi-
tion at birth? The present results sug-
gest a “reinterpretation” of the Barker
fetal origin hypothesis of adult disease
as primarily an immediate postnatal
event.

The randomized trial was limited to
preterms. Indeed, what happens to
term infants? The paper includes a
third reference group of adolescents
who were born at term and who were
found to have fasting 32–33 split pro-
insulin concentrations similar to the
nutrient enriched group. We do not

know how the group born at term had
been nourished, but it is possible that
most of them were formula fed, since
breastfeeding rates in United Kingdom
are the lowest in Europe (4). The pro-
tein and energy supply of breastfed
infants is lower than in formula-fed
counterparts in the first days of life, as
shown by a more limited insulin secre-
tion (5). Accordingly, it is tempting to
speculate that early postnatal program-
ming could have long-term favorable
effects. Indeed, breastfeeding is nega-
tively associated with overweight and
obesity in adolescence; the longer
breastfeeding occurs, the greater the
prevention of obesity in later years (6).

So, between too little (mildly under-
nourished) and too much (enriched for-
mula), the gold standard may still be
the metabolic model of the term,
breastfed baby.
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